OSHTEMO CHARTER TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING HELD DECEMBER 12, 2019

Agenda

PUBLIC HEARING: THIRD WALL SIGN

CONSIDERATION OF A THIRD WALL SIGN FOR COMMERCIAL TENANT AT 5095 CENTURY AVENUE, IN A PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT

PUBLIC HEARING: LANDSCAPE ORDINANCE

CONSIDERATION OF THE DRAFT LANDSCAPE ORDINANCE TO REPEAL AND REPLACE THE EXISTING ARTICLE 53, FOR RECOMMENDATION TO THE TOWNSHIP BOARD

<u>PUBLIC HEARING: RESIDENTIAL SETBACK ORDINANCE</u>
CONSIDERATION OF THE AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 50.60: SETBACKS FOR RECOMMENDATION TO THE TOWNSHIP BOARD

Old Business

- a. Livestock and Honey Bees Ordinance Draft Review
- b. Lighting Ordinance Discussion

Other Business

- a. BTR 2.0 Design Guidelines Consideration of Approval
- b. Accessory Buildings Ordinance Draft Review
- c. 2020 Meeting Dates

A meeting of the Oshtemo Charter Township Planning Commission was held Thursday, December 12, 2019, commencing at approximately 6:00 p.m. at the Oshtemo Charter Township Hall.

ALL MEMBERS

WERE PRESENT: Bruce VanderWeele, Chair

Ollie Chambers Ron Commissaris

Dusty Farmer, Secretary

Keshia Dickason Micki Maxwell

Mary Smith, Vice Chair

Also present were Iris Lubbert, Planning Director, James Porter, Township Attorney, Julie Johnston, Consultant, and Martha Coash, Meeting Transcriptionist. Four other persons were in attendance.

Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson VanderWeele called the meeting to order at approximately 6:00 p.m. and invited those present to join in reciting the "Pledge of Allegiance."

Approval of Agenda

The Chair determined there were no changes to the agenda and let it stand as distributed.

Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items

Chairperson VanderWeele asked if anyone in the audience cared to address the Board on a non-agenda item. As no one came forward, he moved to the next item.

Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting of October 24, 2019

The Chair asked if there were additions, deletions or corrections to the Minutes of the Meeting of October 24, 2019. Hearing none, he asked for a motion.

Mr. Chambers <u>made a motion</u> to approve the Minutes of the Meeting of October 24, 2019 as presented. Ms. Dickason <u>supported the motion</u>. <u>The motion was approved</u> unanimously.

Chairperson VanderWeele moved to the next agenda item.

PUBLIC HEARING: THIRD WALL SIGN CONSIDERATION OF A THIRD WALL SIGN FOR COMMERCIAL TENANT AT 5095 CENTURY AVENUE, IN A PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT

Ms. Lubbert indicated RWL Sign, on behalf of Spectrum, was requesting Planning Commission consideration to allow three wall signs where only two are permitted by the Zoning Ordinance. The building in question is located within the Corner@Drake Planned Unit Development (PUD), to the east of the outdoor patio area that separates the Trader Joe's building from this multi-tenant structure. Spectrum now occupies one of the two suites in this building and has installed their two allotted wall signs—one facing west and the other north—but would also like a third sign facing Stadium Drive.

She noted the subject building has visibility from three roadways—Stadium Drive, Century Avenue, and Drake Road. The applicant is requesting approval for three wall signs where only two are permitted per Section *55.80*: Commercial and office land uses

of the Oshtemo Township Zoning Ordinance. This section controls signage in commercially-zoned areas and states that multi-tenant commercial structures are only allowed two wall signs per tenant space. In contrast to this, standalone buildings are allowed up to four wall signs.

She explained Section 41.50 of the Zoning Ordinance allows the Planning Commission to consider a departure from the dimensional requirements of the Zoning Ordinance for Planned Unit Developments. To grant such *non-variance* relief, the Commission must find that the proposed departure from the ordinance "meets the purpose of a planned unit development set forth in section 41.60 and 41.70." These two sections, and indeed the entirety of *Article 41: Planned Unit Development*, discuss how PUDs might benefit from dimensional departures from the ordinance in order to create a more cohesive, unified, and socially beneficial development through the construction of clustered structures, the creation of large open spaces, and other treatments that might not otherwise be possible while observing strict compliance with the Zoning Ordinance.

For context, Ms. Lubbert noted the Planning Commission previously approved the following signage departures from the Zoning Ordinance, under the standards of section 41.50, at the Corner@Drake development:

- Three wall signs for Trader Joe's at 5099 Century Avenue. (9/14/2017)
- Three wall signs for Mod Pizza at 5099 Century Avenue, Suite 500. (8/9/2018)
- Three wall signs for Olga's Kitchen at 5095 Century Avenue, Suite D (abutting the Spectrum store in the same building) and an enlarged multi-tenant sign for the PUD. (10/11/2018)

She added that these three approved signage deviations were for corner units, like the building under consideration tonight, and allowing a third sign for this property would be consistent with how the other units with three exterior walls in the PUD have been treated.

Township staff felt approving this request would be in keeping with the Planning Commission's general approach to implementing Section 41.50 of the PUD regulations. Substantial justice will be observed; the public health, safety, and general welfare will not be compromised if the third sign is approved. Ms. Lubbert added that the proposed wall sign also meets the other standards of the Zoning Code.

Given these findings, Ms. Lubbert recommended the Planning Commission approve the request for a third wall sign for the Spectrum store within the Corner@Drake PUD.

Chairperson VanderWeele asked if board members had questions on the application.

Ms. Smith confirmed there is no actual customer entry on the side of the building where the new sign would be installed, just a service entry door.

Hearing no further questions, the Chair moved to Public Hearing and determined no one wished to address the Board. He asked if the applicant wished to speak.

Mr. Jayson Headly, of RWL Sign, explained Spectrum wished to add the third wall sign, which will face Stadium Drive, for visibility in order to increase store traffic. He indicated the building will be a customer service center.

Mr. Curt Aardema, AVB, developers of the Corner@Drake project said the standpoint of this business is unique as the site sits above Stadium Drive and there is only one convenient entrance, from Drake Road. The third sign requested is critical for customers to be able to find the store from Drake, Stadium Drive, and Century Ave. The retail and service center currently has stores on Sprinkle Road and Westnedge Avenue. He noted there are few spots for new development left at Corner@Drake and successful development of businesses will encourage interest from future ones.

Ms. Farmer asked if there are plans for the area between Trader Joes and Field and Stream.

Mr. Aardema said he had nothing to report currently, but plans are in the works.

Chairperson VanderWeele moved to Board Deliberations.

Ms. Farmer noted the request was consistent with others approved previously.

Ms. Smith said she wishes to avoid gratuitous advertising and questioned the value of a third sign for local traffic as there is no customer entrance on that side of the building. She was not sure it would direct customers to the front of the building. She noted after several months Olga's still has banners and flags in place that were intended to be temporary.

Ms. Lubbert said she would speak with the ordinance enforcement officer; Ms. Johnston indicated the property managers had been alerted about the flags and banners.

Mr. Aardema said the ordinance within the development itself is largely consistent with Township ordinance and that AVB can also enforce complaints regarding infractions if the complaints come to them.

Hearing no further comment, the Chair requested a motion.

Ms. Farmer <u>made a motion</u> to approve the proposed departure from ordinance to authorize the third sign for Spectrum as presented, based on staff's rationale that approving this request would be in keeping with the Planning Commission's general

approach to implementing Section 41.50 of the PUD regulations substantial justice will be observed and that the public health, safety, and general welfare will not be compromised. Ms. Maxwell <u>supported the motion</u>. <u>The motion was approved unanimously.</u>

PUBLIC HEARING: LANDSCAPE ORDINANCE CONSIDERATION OF THE DRAFT LANDSCAPE ORDINANCE FOR RECOMMENDATION TO THE TOWNSHIP BOARD

Ms. Johnston reported in 2016, the Planning Commission worked for several months developing a new Landscape Ordinance. Time was spent in the field reviewing constructed sites to see how landscaping was being developed and other community ordinances were examined for comparisons. A revised draft Landscape Ordinance was developed, which staff applied to existing sites around Oshtemo and reviewed with the Commission.

At the conclusion of the draft ordinance review, staff knew the Planning Commission would be working on revising and reorganizing the entirety of the Zoning Ordinance and therefore, decided to table the new Landscape Ordinance to become a part of that project instead of holding the public hearings for adoption. As time constraints persisted, the revised/reorganized Zoning Ordinance project was reduced to being primarily a "reorganization" project. Sweeping changes to the Ordinance, which were originally envisioned, were tabled until after the reorganization was complete.

She noted the Planning Commission resumed its review of the Landscape Ordinance in July of this year. Several meetings were held where additional amendments were completed. The proposed document will repeal and replace the current landscaping ordinance.

The draft Ordinance presented for public hearing differs from the Township's existing ordinance in the following ways:

- 1. The draft Ordinance requires an overall percentage of the site be landscaped, which is generally slightly less in square footage than the current ordinance landscaping requirements.
- 2. The current ordinance is very specific where landscaping must occur at the property lines. The draft ordinance requires landscaping in the parking lots and along public and private rights-of-way but allows the design professional to determine where the rest of the required landscaping will be planned on the site.
- 3. The total number of required trees is slightly less than the current ordinance, which will hopefully allow tree species a better opportunity to survive on the site.
- 4. There are very specific requirements for opaque screening between incompatible land uses in the recommended ordinance, which can include a variety of berms,

fences, walls, landscape materials, etc. But the screening must be six feet in height and opaque. The current ordinance requires larger buffer zones between incompatible uses, but the plant materials are generally trees, which do not provide much screening when the lower branches reach a height beyond five feet.

5. For certain landscape plans, the seal of an architect is required in the recommended ordinance. This is to ensure that if someone is requesting tree credits or wishes to submit an alternate approach to the landscaping requirements, a landscape design professional is creating the plans.

Ms. Johnston indicated two changes were made to the draft Ordinance since the Planning Commission's review at their October 10th meeting. The first was a modification within the parking lot landscaping section, returning to the use of canopy trees instead of understory trees within the required landscaped areas. The concern with understory trees was that very small trees could be planted (maximum growth at 8 to 10 feet), which would not provide the desired visual aesthetic we are trying to reach or provide shade within the parking lot areas.

The second change was to the native planting requirements. The amendment increased native plantings for all other landscape material to 50 percent where 30 percent was previously required. The 75 percent native planting requirement for trees remained the same.

She said the three main objectives of the new ordinance were 1) to allow a smaller buffer zone between buildings, 2) allow for more flexibility, and 3) provide for more/improved screening between residential and non-residential properties.

Ms. Johnston noted staff applied the new requirements to actual existing large and small locations within the Township and found the new requirements could be easily accommodated.

She indicated after receiving public input, staff was recommending approval of the draft Landscaping Ordinance to be forwarded to the Township Board for approval.

The Chair opened a Public Hearing, but closed it and moved to Board Deliberations after determining no members of the public wished to comment.

Ms. Farmer indicated she was in support of the proposed ordinance. After determining there were no further Board comments, the Chair requested a motion.

Ms. Dickason <u>made a motion</u> to approve the proposed ordinance as presented and to forward it to the Township Board for their consideration and approval. Mr. Commissaris <u>supported</u> the motion. <u>The motion was approved unanimously.</u>

Chairperson VanderWeele asked Ms. Johnston for her presentation on the next agenda item.

PUBLIC HEARING: RESIDENTIAL SETBACK ORDINANCE CONSIDERATION OF THE DRAFT RESIDENTIAL SETBACK ORDINANCE FOR RECOMMENDATION TO THE TOWNSHIP BOARD

Ms. Johnston reported there was concern recently about how the Township was regulating accessory buildings on residential properties, specifically, where they were permitted to be located on a parcel, lot, or building site. After a careful review of the Accessory Buildings and Setback Ordinances, it was determined some amendments were needed to ensure the two regulations worked in concert.

She explained a goal was to make the ordinance more readable and that the main changes proposed were:

- The term "primary structure" was added to the setback requirements. Without this clarification, it was ambiguous as to whether accessory structures would be allowed in the front yard.
- The term "structure" as added to the setback regulations for accessory uses. A structure is clearly defined in the Zoning Ordinance, assisting with clarity.
- A reference to Section 57.100 was added to assist readers with understanding there are additional requirements for accessory buildings.

The amended ordinance was reviewed by the Township Attorney and Zoning Administrator to ensure the changes resolved the regulatory concerns for accessory buildings. The Planning Commission reviewed the amendments at their October 10th meeting. No additional changes were requested at that time.

Ms. Johnston said at the conclusion of the public hearing the Planning Commission might consider a motion to forward the amended Ordinance to the Township Board.

Chairperson VanderWeele asked if there were questions for Ms. Johnston.

Ms. Smith asked for clarification of 1. B.

Ms. Johnston explained the goal was to maintain uniformity in setbacks for structures in existence on the effective date of this ordinance even if they don't meet the required 30 foot setback.

She indicated "primary structure" in the R zoning code means "principal building" which could be a barn if no home is on the property. She also clarified setback in agricultural and residential circumstances is measured from the road right-of-way.

Hearing no further comments from board members, Chairperson VanderWeele opened a public hearing. After determining there were no members of the public who wished to address this issue, and that there were no further comments from board members, he asked for a motion.

Ms. Maxwell <u>made a motion</u> to approve the draft of the Setback Provisions Ordinance 50.60 as presented and to forward it to the Township Board. Ms. Farmer supported the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.

Chairperson VanderWeele moved to the next item on the agenda and asked Ms. Johnston for her presentation.

OLD BUSINESS

a. Draft Livestock and Honey Bees Ordinance review

Ms. Johnston said at the Township Board first reading of the amended Keeping of Livestock and Honey Bees Ordinance, two questions were posed:

- 1. How large can the bee hives be?
- 2. Why can't hives be placed in the front yard?

After some discussion among Board members, it was decided the draft Ordinance should be returned to the Planning Commission to allow them to consider these questions and any potential amendments.

She explained staff made the following changes for the Planning Commission to deliberate:

- 1. The term "colonies" was inserted to replace "hives" in the acreage requirement for bees. One colony will likely live in three hive boxes, making the use of the term "hive" difficult when determining how many are allowed per property.
- 2. The acreage requirement for bee colonies was removed from the acreage requirements for animals and given its own subheading. The acreage allowances for animals has minimum requirements for each animal. As an example, a 5-acre parcel would allow 2 acres for 2 horses, 1.5 acres for six sheep, and 1.5 acres for seven chickens. We did not expect bee colonies to fall into these acreage exclusion requirements. On 5 acres, a property owner could have the animals noted above, plus the allotted number of hives.
- 3. All buildings and structures would now be required to follow the Accessory

Buildings Ordinance, which does not permit these types of structures in the front yard, unless approved by the Planning Director or the Zoning Board of Appeals. This would stop someone from placing a chicken coop in the front yard unless it was deemed appropriate by either the Planning Director or the ZBA.

- 4. Language has been added to allow hives within the front yard, but with a 100-foot setback. This number was used to discourage the placement of hives in the front yard of parcels, lots, or building sites that aren't at least an acre in size.
- 5. Hive size has been added to the Ordinance. Based on staff research, the Langstroth hive is the most popular hive configuration, which is stacked boxes of various heights that come in three depths: deep, medium, and shallow, and two widths: 10-frame or 8-frame. In order to cover all possible hive configurations, we have included language that would allow a maximum of three 10-frame deep hive boxes per colony.

Ms. Johnston recommended discussion of these potential changes and consideration of a motion to move the draft Ordinance with any amendments to the Township Board. She noted a public hearing would not be necessary; the amendments will be considered by the Township Board in a public forum.

After discussion, it was agreed it would be appropriate to move D. 1 language, adding it to E. 4 for clarification regarding hive placement.

In answer to questions, Ms. Johnston clarified the wording regarding hive size and confirmed the size listed would be the biggest that would be used. She also confirmed a hive is an accessory use, not a structure or a shelter as they are not attached to the ground.

Although a public hearing was not required, Chairperson VanderWeele asked if there were comments from anyone in the audience.

Ms. Amanda Lentz, librarian at the Oshtemo Branch of the Kalamazoo Public Library, told the board the branch library received a grant for an indoor observation hive. The bees would have access to the outdoors through a window to the south lawn where there are wildflowers. Before implementation, the ordinance amendments must first be passed. She hoped the board would approve the amended ordinance so the children visiting the library can learn about bees and their importance to the environment.

Hearing no further comment, Chairperson VanderWeele asked for a motion.

Ms. Farmer <u>made a motion</u> to approve the draft of Keeping Livestock and Honey Bees, 57.80 as presented with the one change to move hive placement language from D. 3. to E. 4. and to forward it to the Township Board. Ms. Dickason <u>supported the</u> motion. The motion was approved unanimously.

Chairperson VanderWeele moved to the next agenda item and asked Ms. Lubbert for her presentation.

b. <u>Lighting Ordinance – Discussion</u>

Ms. Lubbert noted recent concern about how the newly implemented Outside Lighting Standards Ordinance (Section 54.60) could be interpreted; specifically the Ordinance's intent and the general usage of outdoor upward lighting. This discussion was triggered by the recently installed blue upward lighting at the Holiday Inn Express at 1315 Westgate Drive. The current Lighting Ordinance permits this type of upward lighting with the Planning Commission's approval. However, this lighting was not part of the approved lighting plan reviewed by the Planning Commission with the Holiday Inn Express' 2017 Site Plan and has accordingly been turned off. While reviewing this case, staff was made aware that the upward lighting standards were unclear and open to subjective interpretation. Prior to the adoption of our current Lighting Ordinance on September 10th, 2019 upward lighting of this nature was strictly prohibited.

Ms. Lubbert noted that in September of 2018 the Township Board held a work session on lighting after hearing requests from local business owners on permitting LED string lighting within the Township. After receiving a directive from the Township Board, the Planning Commission drafted the Lighting Ordinance over a six-month period, utilizing the Dark Sky Society and Illuminating Engineer Society model ordinances and other township and city lighting ordinances as examples. In addition, the draft Ordinance was reviewed by a lighting provider, Circuit Electric, who assisted with amendments to the ordinance language. After discussion and multiple public meetings, the Lighting Ordinance was adopted by the Township Board on September 10, 2019.

Ms. Lubbert requested the Commission revisit Section 54.60 Outdoor Lighting Standards to clarify the intent of the regulations pertaining to upward lighting and determine if and what amendments may be needed to further clarify the intent before additional cases arise.

Extended discussion followed, centered on what standards, if any, for upward lighting might be allowed in amendments to the Outdoor Lighting Standards Ordinance.

Chairperson VanderWeele sought consensus among board members regarding several questions about upward lighting. Their responses indicated most did not want to totally eliminate upward lighting, did want limits on the height of upward lighting to 14 or 15 feet, wanted a significant architectural feature for upward lighting cut-off, and wanted to consider lower allowable foot candles for upward lighting.

The group also felt more information was needed before a decision could be made as to whether any color beyond white should be allowed, and whether upward lighting, strictly for advertising should be allowed.

The Chair asked Ms. Lubbert to look into these questions further, taking the board's comments into account, and to return to the Planning Commission with more information and guidance for their further consideration.

He moved to the next agenda item and asked Ms. Johnston for her review.

OTHER BUSINESS

a. BTR 2.0 Design Guidelines - Consideration of Approval

Ms. Johnston said the BRP: Business and Research Park District requires a set of design guidelines be created for any coordinated development on property zoned this classification. The Western Michigan University (WMU) Business Technology and Research Park (BTR 2.0) located at the northwest corner of Drake Road and Parkview is zoned under this District.

Throughout much of 2016 and 2017, WMU worked with the Township and interested citizens to create the development plan for BTR 2.0. This plan was not required to be approved by the Township due to state laws related to property owned by universities. However, the University worked closely with Township staff to ensure a plan that met Ordinance requirements.

To comply with Section 20.50.B of the BRP District, WMU provided a set of design and maintenance standards for the park. Staff had the following recommendations:

- Consider adding the Township Planning Director to the membership of the Design Review Committee. This should be an ad-hoc position as the Planning Director has no authority to approve plans which will ultimately be presented to the Planning Commission. However, by allowing the Planning Director on the Committee, they can be informed on upcoming projects, provide information on zoning related requirements, provide insight on any potential concerns, but not vote on the plans directly.
- 2. The Site Design Standards section has a section related to Landscaping. The first standard includes language that native plant materials shall be used to the greatest extent practical to minimize water and fertilizer requirements. The Landscape Ordinance has specific requirements related to native landscaping as follows:

"At least 75 percent of required canopy trees shall be native to lower Michigan. At least 30 percent of all other required landscape material within each Plant Material Type shall be native to lower Michigan."

They recommended this section be changed to "Native trees, shrubs, plants, and low maintenance turf grasses must, at a minimum, meet Oshtemo Township Zoning Ordinance requirements for native plantings, and be used to the greatest extent practicable to minimize water and fertilizer requirements."

3. The landscape standards go on to say that one tree shall be required for every 10 parking spaces. Staff was not sure if this condition is in addition to the parking lot landscaping required by the Township Zoning Ordinance. If not, then the guideline would not have met Ordinance requirements, which are one canopy tree and two shrubs for every 200 square feet of required landscaping. We asked that they consider the following calculations:

Township Zoning Ordinance Requirements:

50 space parking lot = 1,250 square feet of parking lot landscaping 1,250 square feet of landscaped area = 6 canopy trees and 12 shrubs

BTR 2.0 Design Guidelines:

50 space parking lot = 10 trees and no shrubs

We asked language be added to this section clarifying whether the parking lot trees required by the Guidelines are in addition to the Township Zoning Ordinance, or the language should be changed to reflect Township Landscape Ordinance requirements.

- 4. In the Site Design Standards there were guidelines for items that have Zoning Ordinance implications. In most of these sections, language was added that the Oshtemo Township Zoning Ordinance requirements must be met. This language was not found in the Landscaping section. We recommended adding "Landscaping shall conform to the requirements of the Oshtemo Township Zoning Ordinance" to the end of the Landscaping section.
- 5. The Architectural Design Standards has a section related to mechanical and electrical equipment. The language read:

"Mechanical and electrical equipment, whether on a roof or next to a building, should be screened from view..."

We recommended strengthening this language to "<u>shall</u> be screened." The term "should" indicates that it is not required. If mechanical equipment is placed on the ground, we recommended some landscape screening, at minimum.

6. Page 23 of the Design Guidelines has requirements for Step 3 approval. Staff recommended the following amendments:

"After approval of the Preliminary Plan, a refined plan shall be prepared to illustrate greater detail; two copies shall be submitted to the BTR Park Phase 2 Representative on the Design Review Committee. Because Site Plan Review and approval will be required from Oshtemo Township, this plan shall contain all information required for site plan submittal per in the Site Plan, Landscape, and BRP District chapters of the Oshtemo Township Zoning Ordinance..."

Ms. Johnston said all of the staff recommended changes, except for adding the Township Planner to the membership of the Design Review Committee were met. They agreed instead to notify the Planning Director, which is acceptable to staff.

She felt the BTR 2.0 Design Guidelines, as revised to include all the Township staff recommendations but one was acceptable for approval by the Commission.

Chairperson VanderWeele asked for comments. Hearing none, he asked for a motion.

Mr. Commissaris <u>made a motion</u> to adopt the BTR 2.0 Design Guidelines as revised. Ms. Farmer <u>supported the motion</u>. <u>The motion was approved unanimously.</u>

Chairperson VanderWeele moved to the next agenda item and asked Ms. Johnston for her presentation.

b. Accessory Buildings Ordinance - Draft Review

Ms. Johnston reported that recently, there was some concern about how the Township was regulating accessory buildings on residential properties, specifically, where they were permitted to be located on a parcel, lot, or building site. After a careful review of the Accessory Buildings and Setback Ordinances, it was determined some amendments were needed to ensure the two regulations worked in concert. The Planning Commission reviewed and approved the Setback Ordinance amendments earlier in this meeting.

She provided a copy of the draft Accessory Buildings Ordinance, *Section 57.100:* Accessory Buildings and said the primary recommended changes to relate to where accessory building shall be permitted on the parcel, lot, or building site; when accessory buildings require an extra level of review through a required plan; and, the criteria in which those accessory buildings will be reviewed. The intent of the amendments is to assist staff with approval procedures for those accessory buildings which do not fit the norm or exceed ordinance standards.

Ms. Johnston noted the amended ordinance was reviewed by the Township Attorney and Zoning Administrator to ensure the changes resolved the regulatory concerns of placement of accessory structures. She requested Planning Commission review of the recommended changes.

Chairperson VanderWeele expressed concern regarding the height restriction on accessory buildings; for example, a pole building would not be allowed if it exceeded the height of a ranch house. He agreed it would not be desirable to have the primary structure overwhelmed by the accessory building. He suggested a formula might be developed that would take into account the accessory building's distance from the house and the number of feet in height the accessory building exceeded the height of the house.

Ms. Johnston said other factors in a formula might include the property, maybe zoning; a difference between sub-divisions and rural area.

Ms. Hubbert suggested that she develop some further information for consideration, including a comparison of the size of lots in different areas.

Chairperson VanderWeele agreed the draft be returned to Ms. Lubbert to further development for a second round of review by the board at a later date.

c. 2020 Meeting Dates

Ms. Lubbert presented a draft of 2020 meeting dates for the Planning Commission. The draft included several moves to fifth Thursdays from fourth Thursdays of the month, in an effort from staff to implement a more efficient Schedule of Applications which would require that the Planning Commission meetings would fall in the same weeks as Zoning Board of Appeals'.

Board members indicated they were willing to try that for 2020. They also confirmed they will continue the pattern of only one meeting in the months of November and December and removed both second meetings from the proposed schedule.

Ms. Farmer <u>made a motion</u> to adopt the following 2020 Schedule of Meeting Dates with the agreed upon revisions. Ms. Dickason <u>supported the motion</u>. <u>The motion was approved unanimously.</u>

Second and Fourth Thursday of every month @ 6PM

2020 Meeting Dates

2 nd Thursday	4 th Thursday
of the Month	of the Month
01/09	01/30*
02/13	02/27
03/12	03/26
04/09	04/30*
05/14	05/28
06/11	06/25
07/09	07/30*
08/13	08/27
09/10	09/24
10/08	10/29*
11/12	11/25*
12/10	12/23*
01/14/21	01/28/21

^{*}Dates shifted to avoid holidays or for consistency with the Development Schedule of Applications.

PLANNING COMMISSIONER COMMENTS

Chairperson VanderWeele noted both Mr. Chambers and Ms. Dickason were leaving the Planning Commission Board and that this was their final meeting. He presented them each with a certificate of appreciation and thanked them for their service. Mr. Chambers will be moving to the Zoning Board of Appeals.

<u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

With there being no further business to consider, Chairperson VanderWeele adjourned the meeting at approximately 8:35 p.m.

Minutes prepared: November 13, 2019

Minutes approved: January 9, 2020